
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G008997

MERCEDES CRUZ CLAIMANT

SIMMONS FOODS, INC. RESPONDENT

S. B. HOWARD & COMPANY, INC. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED JULY 29, 2011

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by CONRAD ODOM, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by TOD BASSETT, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 3, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 23, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 29, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates will be determined

at a later time.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s bilateral knee, back, and

arm injuries of November 7, 2008.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Employee/employer relationship existed on or
about November 7, 2008.  On that date claimant
fell on the premises while in the scope and
course of her employment with respondent
employer injuring her knees, back, right arm
and shoulder.  Claimant has never been sent to
the doctor and a nurse would only treat her
with patches.  She sought medial treatment on
her own and is still in need of additional
medical treatment.  Claimant is currently
unable to work and is entitled to temporary
total disability benefits.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

Respondent admits that on November 7, 2008,
the claimant reported an un-witnessed fall
that allegedly occurred while she was walking
from the restroom back to her work station.
The claimant reported the incident to the
plant nurse. The claimant only complained of
bi-lateral knee pain. The claimant did not
complain of any back, right arm or shoulder
pain as alleged. The nurse prepared a report
of her evaluation of the claimant, noting that
there was no redness or bruising to either
knee. Out of precaution, the claimant was
treated with ice packs to both knees and given
Ibuprofen. The claimant did not request to see
a doctor or for any additional medical
treatment for her knees. Respondent never
heard anything about the knees again until the
claimant’s AR-C was filed with the Commission
almost two years later on October 13, 2010.
Among other things, there are no objective
measurable findings upon which to substantiate
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the existence of an injury back in November
2008. 

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-year-old female who was

employed by the respondent on November 7, 2008.   The claimant

alleges that on that day she fell injuring her back, right

shoulder, right arm, and both knees.  The claimant gave the

following testimony regarding her alleged fall:

“Q. Okay.  Tell the Judge how it is that you
hurt yourself.

A. I asked for permission to go to the
bathroom.  When I was coming back, I was
crossing over, like, some kind of a drain.
There was a piece of fat or something on the
ground, and I slipped on it.  And I was trying
to do everything I could not to fall, because
I know how bad a fall can be, so I tensed up
and I ended up falling to my knees and sliding
forward and hitting, like, a metal staircase.
And that’s how I hurt my shoulder.

Q. What shoulder?

A. This one here (indicating).

Q. What else did you hurt in the fall besides
your shoulder?

A. I hurt my knees, my shoulder, and my back.

THE COURT: I will note for the record that the
claimant has indicated her right shoulder with
her hand.

Q. (BY MR. ODOM) So what did you do after you
fell?

A. I got real nervous.  Everybody had seen
that I had fallen, everybody on the line.  A
guy came and tried to help me up.  He tried to
help me up, but I felt very embarrassed and I
told him not to touch me.  And then I was able
to get up.  And then I arrived back to the
line shaking.  The leader asked me what
happened.  And I said I just fell.  And I was
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shaking and she took me to the nurse’s
station.

Q. All right.  What did the nurse do for you?

A. The only thing she’d do was give me an
ibuprofen and that was all.

Q. Did they send you to the doctor then?

A. No.”

A nurse’s report dated November 7, 2008, found at Respondents

Exhibit, Page 37, indicates the following information:

Nature and Extent of Injury: Complained of
pain to bilateral knees.  No redness No
bruising noted.

Date/Time Reported to Nurse: 9:30 11/7/08
Physician Requested: No

Please list all information you find that may
be helpful in the investigation of this
incident: Employee has fallen twice in debone.
Maybe the floor needs to be kept clean.

Employee was referred to the following for
treatment concerning: Ice pack both knees and
Ibuprofen.

On November 14, 2008, the claimant was seen at NW Physicians

L.L.C.  A medical record from that visit indicates, “Chief

complaint cough, body aches, headaches, chest pain from cough,

running temperature last night 101.0.”  The report does not mention

any problem with claimant’s knees bilaterally, right shoulder or

right arm she alleges to have injured on November 7, 2008.  At that

time, the claimant was removed from work until November 18, 2008.

On December 9, 2008, the claimant was again seen at the NW

Physicians L.L.C.  A medical record from that visit indicates,

“Chief complaint cough, running nose, and short of breath.”  At
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that time, the claimant was removed from work until December 10,

2008.  Again, the medical record makes no mention of the claimant’s

alleged work related injuries.

On December 6, 2008, the claimant was again seen at the NW

Physicians L.L.C.  A medical record from that visit indicates,

“Chief complaint discuss labs, back pain fell 11/7/08 on knees

tried to catch railing and hurt back.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s

thoracic spine and lumbar spine was ordered at that time.  The

following is the impression portion of the lumbosacral and thoracic

spine from the x-ray report of December 6, 2008:

“A little Degenerative change but a more
significant finding is not appreciated on this
limited assessment.”

On February 3, 2009, the claimant was again seen at NW

Physicians L.L.C.  That medical report states, Chief complaint:

“Pain is no better.”  In the plan portion of that report it appears

that they intended to x-ray the claimant’s right elbow as well as

perform an injection into the claimant’s elbow.  

In February 2009 the claimant underwent an x-ray of the right

elbow at the Northwest Medical Center of Washington County.  There

was no fracture or dislocation seen as stated in the report by Dr.

Albert Alexander that was generated from the x-ray performed on the

claimant’s right elbow.

On February 3, 2009, the claimant was again seen at NW

Physicians L.L.C.  A medical record from that visit indicates,

“Presents back saying her elbow is much better but the pain is now
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in her right lateral neck and right shoulder area.”  The claimant

was given a medication refill at that time.

On March 9, 2009, the claimant was again seen at NW Physicians

L.L.C.  At that time, her chief complaint indicates, “Pt is

requesting a check for TB.  R side pain and thyroid refill.”

On September 24, 2009, the claimant was again seen at the NW

Physicians L.L.C.  The claimant gives a chief complaint of, “R

shoulder pain, low back pain.  Pt fell on escalator last Nov.”  At

that time, the claimant was given prescriptions and was scheduled

for a recheck in two to three weeks.

On December 7, 2009, the claimant was seen again at NW

Physicians L.L.C.  The medical record indicates that the claimant’s

chief complaint was, “Burning in stomach through to rectum.  RUQ

pain to back, diarrhea.”

On February 19, 2010, the claimant was again seen at NW

Physician’s L.L.C.  At that time, the claimant’s chief complaint

was reported as, “HA, sore throat, nasal congestion, cough, R

flank.”

On April 5, 2010, we find a Simmons Food, Inc. document

entitled Alternate Duty Form regarding the claimant.  It has a

restrictions of duty portion that states, “Limited use r hand, arm,

shldr.  No overhead work.  No lifting, pushing, pulling, carrying

÷ 10th.  To follow up daily w/ nurse prior to start of shift for

Ergo therapy.”  The form indicates the restriction dates are from

April 5, 2010, to April 12, 2010.



7

The claimant’s medical records also show a document entitled

Ergonomic Stressor Physical Examination which is found at page 16

of Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1.  That document indicates the following

answers to questions given to the claimant: 

“What date did the discomfort begin?: 4 months
ago in the arm and then in the r hand into the
r shoulder.

Location of discomfort: Right shoulder right
hand.

Describe the discomfort: Complained of needle
feeling when doing CO2.

What specific action was being performed to
cause the discomfort?: Making boxes, putting
in CO2.

Have you ever experienced this discomfort
before now?: Yes.

If so how many times?: Several

For how long?: Most of the time while w/
Peterson’s.

When was the last time?: When working for
Peterson’s.

On page 19 of Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 there is also a portion

of this document which is entitled Ergonomic Stressor Physical

Examination.  At the bottom of that document there is a comments

portion which is dated April 2, 2010.  The comments are as follow:

“Had gone to clinic of own accord.  Treated
for arthritis.  Claims to be work related.
Clinic (ss) refered emp back to nurse for
Ergo.” (It is signed by CSmith)

The comment continues:

“Complains of current position - wants to go
back to smock room or go to the doctor.
Refusing to try Ergo therapy.  (It is signed
CSmith)
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The comment section continues and is now dated April 6, 2010:

“Emp upset states it hurts too much to do
Ergo.  Cold therapy used w/ koldwrap secured
w/ coflex.  Con’t Robaxin.  F/U 4/7/2010.”
(This is signed CSmith)

On April 23, 2010, the claimant was again seen at NW

Physicians L.L.C.  The medical records states a chief complaint of

“Stomach ache, back ache, muscle ache.”  The medical record appear

to indicate that the claimant was given prescription medications at

that time.

On June 17, 2010, the claimant was again seen at NW Physicians

L.L.C.  The medical records indicate a chief complaint of, “Pain in

R hand wrist to elbow & shoulder.  Started 1 year ago & getting

worse.”  There is also a portion of that medical record that

indicates what appears to be the following:

“Pt stated injury was work related instructed
patient if it was work related she needed a
nurse [with] her - Instructed her to go talk
[with] plant nurse.  Offered to treat injury
claim w/o W C injury.”

On October 12, 2010, the claimant was seen at the Washington

County Regional Medical Center.  Emergency documentation from that

visit, found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 33, gives a chief

complaint of, “Patient presents for the evaluation of bilateral,

lower, back pain.  Mechanism of Injury: Complaint occurred by

history of chronic back pain from past injury, no apparent

mechanism of injury.  Time Course: Onset of symptoms reported as

gradual.  Onset was 3 days prior to arrival.  Complaint is worse.

Location: Lower back.  Exacerbated by: Patient’s condition

exacerbated by movement.”  A portion of that emergency
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documentation also shows a doctor’s note found at page 36 of

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 which states:

“Patient has an exacerbation of chronic back
pain.  She reports some paresthesias to both
lower extremities intermittently.  She denies
any weakness in her lower extremities.  She
also denies any fecal or urinary incontinence.
I do not feel there is any emergent need for
MRI however this may be necessary if pain does
not improve.  I have encouraged her to
establish care with a primary care physician.
I will try her on prednisone, Flexeril and
Percocet.”

Medical records found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 on page 47

also indicate that on November 21, 2010, the claimant underwent

some diagnostic testing in the form of x-rays.  An x-ray was done

of the right humerus and the findings state, “The right humerus is

intact.  There is no acute fracture or dislocation.  Bone

mineralization is maintained.  No soft tissue abnormalities are

identified.”  The impression portion states, “No acute fracture or

dislocation of the right humerus.”  The claimant also had four

views of the right shoulder taken on that date.  That medical

record begins on page 47 of Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 and continues

through to page 48.  The findings and impressions are as follows:

“FINDINGS: The right shoulder is intact
without evidence of acute fracture or
dislocation.  Degenerative changes are noted
at the greater tuberosity.  A moderate-sized
inferiorly oriented spur is seen at the AC
joint projecting from the distal clavicle.
The subacromial space is maintained.  The
visualized right-sided rib cage is intact.

IMPRESSION: Degenerative changes of the right
shoulder without evidence of acute fracture or
dislocation.”
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There also appears to have been x-rays of the lumbar spine

with three views being taken.  This is found at Claimant’s Exhibit

No. 1, Page 48, and continues through to page 49.  The findings and

impressions state:

“FINDINGS: There is mild narrowing of the
L5/S1 disc space, with spurring along the
anterior endplates.  The remaining disc spaces
are maintained.  No vertebral body compression
fractures are seen.  Alignment is preserved.

IMPRESSIONS: Degenerative disc space narrowing
and marginal osteophytosis at L5/S1, with
otherwise no significant abnormalities of the
lumbar spine.”

The claimant in this matter alleges that she sustained

compensable injuries to her knees bilaterally, back, right

shoulder, and right arm on November 7, 2008.  At that time, the

claimant alleged that she fell hitting her knees on the stairs and

injuring her arm and right shoulder while grabbing for the railing.

It is the claimant’s burden to prove her injuries compensable.  In

order to do this, she must show objective medical findings to the

areas that she alleges she injured on November 7, 2008.

In review of the medical records, I find that the claimant has

failed to show any objective medical evidence of injury to her

knees bilaterally or her right arm.  There is present, inside the

medical records, diagnostic testing that does show degenerative

changes in the claimant’s back and right shoulder.  However, I do

believe these changes are merely degenerative in nature and have

nothing to do with the fall she alleged on November 7, 2008.  The

claimant’s injury in this matter was alleged to have occurred in

November 2007.  It was not until sometime after her termination in
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June 2010 that she made a workers’ compensation claim against the

respondents.   A portion of the claimant’s testimony from the

hearing which describes her feelings about the respondent

terminating her from her employment follows:

“Q. When you lost your job out at Simmons, Ms.
Cruz, that made you very upset, didn’t it?

A. Didn’t bother me that they fired me.  What
bothers me is that they would lie so that I
couldn’t get unemployment so that I wouldn’t
be able to feed my kids, who are still
students.  They didn’t have any reason to fire
me, just because I was there, just because I
needed to go to the doctor.  They didn’t have
to lie.  Whey did they lie?  Like I told the
person at the office, why are you going to
fire me, what did I do.  Because you weren’t
in your position at work.  How am I going to
be at my position if someone else showed up in
my position at the line.  They told me to go
pickup the trash in the whole area.  I said
how am I going to abandon the line, look, the
chicken is running.  He just grabbed his
jacket and says what color is this one.  He’s
higher up than the supervisor because he’s
wearing white.  I did what he told me and my
supervisor showed up looking for me.

Q. Okay.

A. I wasn’t in my position and he took me in
the office to fire me.  They fired me because
somebody else had moved me, somebody else that
was higher up had moved me.  Then when they
came looking for me, I wasn’t there.”

The claimant also testified about the timing of her

termination, her hiring an attorney, and seeking a workers’

compensation claim against the respondents as follows:

“Q. Thank you.  Is it not true, Ms. Cruz, that
you were terminated at Simmons in June of
2010?

A. Yes, sir.
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Q. And it was after that took place, was it
not, that you hired your attorney and brought
this claim against Simmons, isn’t that
correct?

A. Yes, sir.”

Again, the claimant appears to only have degenerative changes

that would not be explained by the type of fall she indicates

occurred.  These degenerative changes appear to be very slight in

nature.  While the claimant can prove objective medical findings of

degenerative disease in her back and right shoulder, she certainly

cannot show by a preponderance of the evidence a causal connection

between her alleged fall in November 2008 and those objective

findings of degenerative changes.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 23, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 29, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained compensable injuries to her knees

bilaterally, back, right shoulder, and right arm on November 7,

2008.
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3. The claimant has failed to prove that she is entitled to

any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


